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The Committee met under the chairmanship of the Permanent Representative of Belize to the OAS, Ambassador Néstor Méndez, to consider the items on the order of business, document CP/CSH-1372/12 rev. 1.

The following delegations participated in this meeting:  Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Haiti, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, United States, Uruguay, and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela.
1. Presentation of the report of the third meeting of the Technical Group on Transnational Organized Crime

Colonel Colin Mitchell of the delegation of Trinidad and Tobago presented the report of the Third Meeting of the Technical Group on Transnational Organized Crime (DOT III), which is contained in document GT/DOT-III/doc.14/11.

Ambassador Joel Antonio Hernández García, Permanent Representative of Mexico to the OAS thanked Trinidad and Tobago for having hosted DOT III and recalled that at that meeting an agreement had been reached on priorities for implementing the Plan of Action against Transnational Organized Crime.  That being so, he reiterated the Government of Mexico's offer to host a high-level hemispheric meeting aimed at lending continuity to the discussions and starting implementation of the Hemispheric Plan of Action against Transnational Organized Crime.

The goal of the High-Level Hemispheric Meeting against Organized Crime to be hosted by Mexico will be to encourage the adoption of unified strategies for dealing with this scourge, especially by identifying the institution-building measures required, by exchanging points of view regarding improvement of the mechanisms for increasing cooperation on mutual legal assistance and extradition, and by employing new technologies for expediting the exchange of information and knowledge regarding special investigation techniques.  The meeting will also afford an opportunity to share national experiences and best practices with respect to those facets of organized crime that are of greatest concern to the region, including trafficking in drugs, arms, and persons; forfeiture and abandonment of assets seized and confiscated from organized crime; and anti-money-laundering strategies.

The Ambassador also announced that the Office of the Attorney General of the Republic of Mexico will shortly extend an invitation to the highest judicial authorities in the member states to attend the meeting to be held on March 1 and 2, 2012 at the headquarters of the Mexican Ministry of Foreign Affairs, in Mexico City.  As the meeting documents are produced, they will be forwarded to the competent national authorities and the Permanent Mission of Mexico will share them with the other permanent missions in Washington, D.C.

The delegation of Canada inquired about the level of participation expected for this meeting.

The delegation of Brazil wondered whether this meeting did not place too much of a burden on OAS organs.  The delegation also asked what outcomes were expected from the meeting, given that it did not envisage producing a document.

The Mexican ambassador explained that this meeting did not seek to duplicate those of the MISPA or REMJA. He said it was a meeting organized by Mexico within the general frame of reference of the Hemispheric Plan of Action against Transnational Organized Crime. He told the delegations that the invitations would be sent out by the Office of the Attorney General of the Republic and that the Government of Mexico did not intend to draft or negotiate a document since the idea was to achieve a frank discussion among authorities. The Ambassador added that inquiries were being made to elicit support for the meeting from the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security under an already existing legal framework. He said that there was no intention of imposing a burden on either the agenda or budget of the Organization. What Mexico aspired to was dialogue on a specific subject. The outcome would be manifested in conclusions, the idea being–the Ambassador stressed–not to adopt agreements but rather to foster dialogue.

Finally, Ambassador Adam Blackwell, Secretary for Multidimensional Security, underscored the importance of the subject of transnational organized crime and offered his Secretariat's support for holding the meeting proposed by Mexico.

The delegations thanked Trinidad and Tobago for having hosted DOT III and welcomed the proposal of the Government of Mexico to hold the High-Level Hemispheric Meeting against Organized Crime on March 1 and 2, 2012, in Mexico City.
2. Continuation of the discussion on the report of the IADB regarding its analysis and review of the technical assistance, advisory, and educational services that the IADB can offer the member states, in keeping with its Statute, and the presentation of a report to the CSH by no later than December 1, 2011. [AG/RES. 2631 (XLI-O/11)]

Lieutenant General Guy Thibault, Chair of the IADB, presented information supplementing that contained in the report submitted previously to the CSH at its meeting of December 5, 2011. Thus, the IADB distributed two documents:  "Analysis and Review of the IADB's Technical Assistance and Advisory Services" (CP/CSH-1370/12) and "Analysis of Implementation of Resolution AG/RES. 2631 (XLI-O/11)” (CP/CSH-1371/12).

The delegation of Brazil thanked the IADB for its presentation and asked about the likelihood of aligning defense and security. 

The Argentine delegation made a few comments on the documents published and reiterated that the IADB ought to have a presence in those bodies that have to do with the subject matter of its Statutes.

The delegation of Haiti asked the IADB for a French version of this report and said that the new government in Haiti was working on the composition of its security forces and would like to receive advice from the IADB. It added that the Government would appreciate a visit by the Chair of the IADB and by the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security in order to discuss security issues in Haiti. The Government of Haiti will file a formal request for the IADB to participate in the commission due to debate the subject of the composition of Haiti's military and its security forces.

The Chair of the IADB referred to the comments by the delegation of Argentina and said that the necessary adjustments would be made. He also reminded those present that the IADB was an OAS entity and that it was important that the IADB be able to support the work of the Organization. The IADB Chair likewise underscored the importance of supporting the upcoming Conference of Ministers of Defense of the Americas (CMDA), to be held in Montevideo, Uruguay, and he emphasized the IADB's readiness to serve as a bridge between the CMDA and the OAS.

The delegation of the United States drew attention to the fact that there were to date no requests by member states asking the IADB to prepare studies, despite the fact that many countries did not have the capacity to produce them. It also reflected on the IADB's financial position and on the return on the investment in it, especially via the Inter-American Defense College. The delegation also suggested that the exercise of assessing implementation of resolution AG/RES 2631 (XLI-O/11) should also be undertaken by the member states and the Secretariat. 
3. Establishment of criteria and guidelines for the selection of experts on confidence- and security building measures that include a description of the qualifications or profile required [AG/RES. 2625 (XLI-O/11)]

The Chair mentioned the mandate contained in resolution AG/RES. 2625 (XLI-O/11), instructing the CSH to establish criteria and guidelines for the selection of experts on confidence- and security-building measures that include a description of the qualifications or profile required. To that end, he suggested that the Department of Hemispheric Security and Defense of the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security present a proposal on this subject to be discussed by the delegations at a future meeting of this Committee.
4. Other business

The Chair reminded the delegations that the next meeting of the CSH would be held on February 6, 2012 on the occasion of the Seminar on Illicit Trafficking in Firearms organized jointly with the Inter-American Defense College and the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security, and he invited the delegations to play an active part in those activities. 


The Chair added that he had been told that the Fifth Meeting of the Group of Experts of CIFTA and the Thirteenth Regular Meeting of the Consultative Committee of CIFTA would be held on February 9 and 10, respectively. 


Referring to that announcement, the delegation of Mexico pointed out that the reason for the change of dates was to link the activities of the week beginning February 6 so as to facilitate participation by the delegations.


The delegation of Canada reminded delegations that the Third Meeting of the REMJA Working Group of Officials Responsible for Penitentiary and Prison Policies was scheduled to take place in Kingston, Canada, from February 20 to 22, 2012.


The delegation of Peru reiterated its request that all documents be sent through the permanent missions.
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